




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday 8 July 2021, in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bright, Cohen (Chair), Edmunds, Glover, McKillop, Myers and Steptoe (Vice Chair)

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillors Gooding and Myers, and M Power (Parish Clerk)

MINUTES

21.126 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7 pm. 

21.127 To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies were received from Cllr Gardiner, District Cllrs Efde, McPherson and Williams.

21.128 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Cllr Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the County and District Councils.

21.129 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 10 June 2021
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Edmunds, and agreed unanimously that the minutes of the meeting held on 10 June 2021 be approved.

21.130 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
No parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

21.131 Financial matters
a. The bank reconciliation to 30 June 2021 would be available at the next meeting of Full Council. 

b. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Approved by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	
	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	               310.08 

	
	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	26.34 

	
	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	20.99 

	
	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	                 89.10 

	
	BACS
	G Gates
	Salary
	               426.42 

	
	BACS
	M Power
	Salary
	           1,019.83 

	
	BACS
	M Steptoe
	Councillor allowance
	                 42.52 

	
	BACS
	S Glover
	Councillor allowance
	                 53.12 

	
	BACS
	R Gardiner
	Councillor allowance
	                 42.52 

	
	BACS
	D Myers
	Councillor allowance
	                 42.52 

	
	BACS
	Essex Pensions
	Clerk's ECC pension
	               329.04 

	
	BACS
	Ernest Doe
	Parts for tractor mower
	               318.94 

	
	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 11.6.21 to 8.7.21
	                 19.20 

	,
	BACS
	SLCC
	SLCC annual membership
	               178.00 

	
	BACS
	RoSPA
	Annual playground inspection
	               283.20 

	
	Debit card
	Amazon
	Paper for printer
	                 24.95 

	
	Debit card
	Amazon
	Stationery
	                 23.60 

	
	BACS
	Solopress
	Barling Calendar - 150 copies
	               292.68 

	
	BACS
	HMRC
	Quarterly payment of salary deductions
	               326.74 

	
	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.6.21
	                 14.39 

	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£3,884.18



c. The clerk advised that the Council’s loan application to the Public Works Loan Board for £20,000 had been approved. The Council’s project for the replacement of three of its bus shelters could now progress.

d. The receipt of a Rochford District Council Additional Restrictions Grant in the amount of £5,000 was noted.

e. Councillors reviewed hall charges and it was agreed that, due to the ongoing uncertainty of the impact of Covid restrictions on those hiring the hall, the charges would remain unchanged, and would be reviewed again in November.

f. It was proposed by Cllr Cohen, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously that authority be granted to the Clerk to purchase two planters and associated sundries for the front of the parish hall at a cost of up to £120.

g. It was proposed by Cllr Ashdown, seconded by Cllr McKillop and agreed unanimously that a budget of £600 for the purchase of items for the Christmas hampers and prizes for the Christmas lights be authorised and that this budget could be used immediately.

21.132 Governance matters

a. The Clerk advised that the audit return had been submitted to the external auditors to meet deadline; their report was awaited.
b. The following policies were reviewed and it was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously that they be adopted for the next 12 months:
(i) Complaints Policy
(ii) Co-option Policy
(iii) GDPR Privacy Notice
(iv) Equality Policy
(v) Social Media Policy
The Clerk was asked to confirm with Rochford District Council that there had been no updates to this policy, on which the Barling Magna policy had been modelled.

21.133 Events and Projects
a. Quotes had been sought for the replacement of the fencing at the rear of the Parish Hall. It had been noted that there would be a need to cut back the vegetation in this location prior to the works being undertaken, which the Council could organise as a separate job. It was suggested that, with a view to less ongoing maintenance, metal railings be considered, instead of the wooden fencing currently specified. The Clerk would write to companies in this respect for an updated quote.
b. Bus Shelters Update. Following the award of the PWLB loan (see 21.131 c.), the clerk had been in contact with the company that had been awarded the contract for the replacement of the three bus shelters and the contractor who would be installing the shelters. All necessary highways licences would be applied for prior to commencement of the works.
c. Parish Scarecrow competition. This would be open to children up to the age of 16 living in the Parish. Scarecrows must be displayed outside the home between the dates of 10 and 13 September and must be visible from the road. The competition would be advertised on social media, council noticeboards and with local businesses, and the local schools would be advised.  The rules and entry form would be available online. It was proposed by Cllr Ashdown, seconded by Cllr Glover and agreed unanimously that a first prize gift voucher of £50, and two runner-up gift vouchers of £25 be awarded. The competition would be judged by members of the Council and the Chairman of Rochford District Council could be approached to award the prizes.
d. Parish Hall. The Clerk was asked to obtain quotes from carpenters for a custom-built canopy for the side door to the hall, with a pitched roof, to match the canopy to the front of the main hall entrance. At the same time the carpenters would be asked to inspect the door to the committee room with a view to making it secure.
(Cllr Edmunds declared an interest in this item as a member of his family may be invited to quote for the work.)

21.134 The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations: 2-5 June 2022 
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Cohen and agreed unanimously, that the £5,000 Additional Restrictions Grant received by the Parish Council from Rochford District Council Emergency (see 21.131 d.) be ringfenced for expenses to support the Queen’s jubilee celebrations. Discussions were centred around the parish council organising a ‘picnic in the park’ at The Parry on Sunday 5 June; various options for events, stalls and shows were discussed. The sourcing of a marquee for hire would be a priority.
 
21.135 Emergency Plan Working Group 
The Rochford District Council Emergency Planning officer had offered to attend a meeting of the Emergency Plan working group to start to formulate an emergency plan for the parish; he would be contacted to establish a date. A public meeting could then be organised. Cllrs Gooding and Myers expressed a wish to be involved in the working group.

21.136 St Mary’s Church
Discussion at the last meeting of Council that a public meeting be held in July to discuss the future of the church would not be possible due to the Head of Service Delivery at the Diocese of Chelmsford being unavailable until early September. The meeting when arranged would be advertised on social media. Cllr Bright offered to take aerial photos of the roof to illustrate the scope of the project.

21.137 Planning matters
Planning Application No: 21/00642/FUL – 390 Little Wakering Road, Little Wakering – proposed rear flat roof dormer window and loft conversion. The Council wished to comment that it might be a better option to have a pitched roof, rather than a flat roof.

Planning Application No: 21/00681/FUL: 47 Church Road, Barling Magna – demolish existing garage and rebuild as garage and store. The Council wished to comment that they had reservations in respect of the apparent size of the proposed building, and trusted that the building would fall within permitted limits.
Planning Application No: 21/00465/FUL and 21/00726/LBC – Ropers Farm Mucking Hall Road, Barling Magna – proposed single storey rear extension (orangery).
The Parish Council had no comment to make on this application.

21.138 Barling Magna Wildlife Reserve of ‘habitat and protected species’ at the wildlife reserve 
(a) Survey of ‘habitat and protected species’ at the wildlife reserve. The Clerk had received quotes for the survey, and it was agreed that a budget for the survey would be included for consideration in the budget process for 2022/23.
(b) Illustrated map of the wildlife reserve. The clerk would contact the illustrator so that this matter could be progressed.

21.139 Reports of meetings of outside bodies 
The Chair had attended a meeting of the EALC (her notes had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting). She had also attended a meeting of the Rochford District Council Standards Committee, and a Crouch Harbour Advisory Committee meeting.  She would be attending a zoom meeting of the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils the following week.  The Chair understood that the RHALC AGM would be scheduled for the autumn.

21.140 Clerk’s report
· The Clerk had commenced the CiLCA course. Cllrs McKillop and Myers were booked to attend EALC Chairmanship and New Councillor training courses, respectively.
· Correspondence. In response to their published commitment to community support of the environmental and social prosperity of the region, the Council would write to Anglian Water to request permission to erect a footbridge (and steps on the seawall side) from the Wildlife Reserve to facilitate access to the public footpath along the top of the sea wall. It was agreed that photographs and a map would be sent with the letter.

21.141 Street Lighting
a. There were no reports from Councillors of faulty streetlights.

21.142 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Cllr Myers advised that Cllrs McPherson and Steptoe would be meeting with Anglian Water to discuss how to repair subsidence and free debris in the brook in Little Wakering Road/Kimberley Road. The “Parks for Nature” initiative would be presented to the Rochford Hundred Association of Councils. A fourth defibrillator had been installed in Great Wakering. Rochford District Council was running a ‘bin day’ for large, non-recyclable items on 16 July. Activities were planned by the Council for children during the school holidays.
b. Cllr Gooding spoke of the food share initiative for vulnerable families in the Rochford District; details of vulnerable families or elderly people who may benefit from this could be provided to him. He advised also of a litter pick in Barling the previous week and volunteered his help in any future leaflet distribution.
c. Cllr Steptoe advised of the Essex County Council (ECC) scheme to devolve road repairs to Parish Councils. The County Council would be providing funding to local councils for undertaking minor road works in their locality. ECC had accepted responsibility for the piece of land in Kimberley Road, Barling and would therefore pay to maintain the brook in that area. A policy coming forward was the “Plan for Essex”, which had been drafted for consideration by ECC. If they are apprehended the Council would be prosecuting perpetrators of the reported fly tipping in Barrow Hall Road. A traffic speed survey would take place from Little Wakering Road to Kimberley Road. This would provide data on the amount and type of traffic as well as speed over a 7-day period, logged each hour. The village gates 30 mph signs to Stonebridge needed restoring to their correct positions. The newly appointed ECC Cabinet Member for Highways would be visiting Cllr Steptoe’s Division to discuss infrastructure and road maintenance. Training flooding county wide. Essex Flood Forum. Gulley clearance. If anyone knows of a gulley that is blocked report to Mike Steptoe. Areas of grass verge that required cutting could be reported on a form via the ECC website. Members were reminded of Cllr Steptoe’s locality fund for local projects. It was noted that the planning application for 620 houses in Ashingdon Road had been rejected by the Rochford District Council Planning Committee by virtue of the severe effect development would have on the road network in Rochford.

21.143 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· It was agreed that the meeting of Full Council would be held on Thursday 12 August. 
· The Clerk would progress the purchase and siting of a new salt bin in Barrow Hall Road. It was noted that the salt bin by the church was obscured by overgrowth. The Clerk was asked to look into scheduling the face-to-face training on how to use the defibrillator located at the parish hall. It was noted that the Hall Manager undertook a regular check of the defibrillator equipment.

21.144 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded, and they were instructed to withdraw. 

21.145 Consideration of the management of an additional recreation area within the parish 
The Clerk would follow up the request to Rochford District Council in respect of the detail of the management of the area.

21.146 To declare the meeting closed
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.15 pm, thanking Members for their attendance.


*  *  *  *  *  * 
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